
SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

BROOKHAVEN GYM, ALUMNI ROOM
SELDEN, NEW YORK
AUGUST 20, 2009
The meeting was held on Thursday, August 20, 2009 at 8:30 a.m. in the Alumni Room of the Brookhaven Gym, Ammerman Campus, Selden, New York
PRESENT:


Ernesto Mattace, Jr.



Trustee/Chair


Walter Hazlitt




Trustee/Vice Chair


George Kane




Trustee/Secretary

Belinda Alvarez-Groneman


Trustee 
Saul Fenchel




Trustee

Thomas J. Germano



Trustee
David Ochoa




Trustee 

Paul Pontieri




Trustee

Avette D. Ware



Trustee

Chigozie Onyinanya



Student Trustee

George Gatta, Jr.



Interim President


Shaun McKay




Interim Executive Vice President
Mary Lou Araneo



V.P. Institutional Advancement

James Canniff




V.P. Academic & Student Affairs

James Whitten




V.P. Economic Development

Marvin Bright




Assoc. V.P. Student Affairs


Ilene Kreitzer




General Counsel


Doriane Gloria



Asst. V.P. Employee Resources

John Bullard




Associate Dean of Finance

GUESTS:

Christopher Como



Deputy Suffolk County Clerk

* * * * * * * * * *

Chairman Ernesto Mattace began the meeting at 8:35 a.m.  He recognized Christopher Como, Deputy Suffolk County Clerk who swore in Trustee Dr. Thomas J. Germano and Student Trustee,Chigozie Oninanya.  The Board members welcomed them.
Trustee David Ochoa motioned to renominate the full slate of officers on the Board of Trustees.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

At 8:40 a.m., a motion to enter into executive session to discuss litigation and personnel issues was seconded and approved unanimously.

** * * * * * * * * 

The meeting resumed at 9:30 a.m.  A motion to approve the minutes of the June 25, 2009 Board of Trustees meeting was seconded and approved unanimously.  

** * * * * * * * * 

A motion to approve Resolution Nos. 2009.57 through 2009.60 and Resolution Nos. 2009.62 through 2009.66 was seconded and approved unanimously.    
RESOLUTION NO. 2009.57    APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.58      APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,691,356.92 for the month of July 2009 (Attachment II) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 
*********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.59       AMENDING THE COLLEGE BUDGET FOR AN AMENDMENT TO THE NATIONAL SCIENCE FOUNDATION SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY, ENGINEERING, AND MATHEMATICS SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAM (NSF S-STEM)

WHEREAS, the Suffolk County Community College has received a grant award from the National Science Foundation for a Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics Scholarship Program, in the amount of $496,800, including $14,950 for program administration for year three of a five-year grant, for the period of September 1, 2006 through August 31, 2011, and
WHEREAS, the award has been increased by a supplemental amount of $9,000, for student stipends and travel, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $505,800, and

WHEREAS, matching funds are not required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the 2008-2009 College budget be amended to reflect an increase in the amount of $9,000, for an NSF S-STEM Program grant, and the College President or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: Dr. Candice J. Foley

Note:  No full-time personnel

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.60    AWARDING A CONTRACT FOR THE TRAFFIC STUDY AND REPORT PREPARATION FOR THE AMMERMAN CAMPUS, CP 2192

WHEREAS, Capital Project No. 2192 has been approved by Suffolk County and the State of New York for funding, and appropriated by the Suffolk County Legislature, and

WHEREAS, the College issued a request for proposals for the preparation of the traffic study and report with an option for additional design services for CP 2192, and

WHEREAS, a College Evaluation Committee received and evaluated nine responses and is recommending the College contract with Cameron Engineering & Associates, LLP, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the College President or his designee is authorized to enter into a contract with Cameron Engineering & Associates, LLP for a traffic study and report in an amount not to exceed $27,500 and an option for construction documents based on the report findings in an amount not to exceed $31,500.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.62   ADOPTING A POLICY ON RELATIONS WITH EMPLOYEE UNION ORGANIZATIONS

WHEREAS, employees have the right, under Section 202 of the Taylor Law, to form, join and participate in, or to refrain from forming, joining or participating in, any employee organization of their own choosing, and

WHEREAS, the College’s position is one of neutrality during organizational campaigns, pre-election periods and the election process, and

WHEREAS, a  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Policy on Relations with Employee Union Organizations has been developed, endorsed by the Executive Council and recommended by the President, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the Policy on Relations with Employee Union Organizations (Attachment IV) is hereby adopted for immediate implementation.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.63  ABOLISHING A POLICY ON RECOGNITION OF FACULTY DEGREES AND GUIDELINES FOR HIRING ABOVE THE RANK OF INSTRUCTOR

WHEREAS, in 1972, the Board of Trustees adopted a policy on the recognition of faculty degrees and, in 1987, the Board of Trustees adopted guidelines for hiring above the rank of instructor, and

WHEREAS, on February 13, 2003, the Board of Trustees delegated authority to the President for certain personnel matters, including the appointment of professional staff to approved positions, and

WHEREAS, the Executive Council has reviewed and recommended a revised policy on the recognition of faculty degrees and revised guidelines for hiring above the rank of instructor, and the President has approved the policy and the guidelines, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the 1972 policy on the recognition of faculty degrees and the 1987 guidelines for hiring above the rank of instructor are hereby abolished.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.64    AUTHORIZING THE SETTLEMENT OF AN EMPLOYMENT DISPUTE

WHEREAS, the College sought the separation of an employee and the employee raised potentially actionable defenses to the separation, and

WHEREAS, the parties wish to avoid the burden, uncertainty, delay, expense and distraction of a potential arbitration or lawsuit and have reached an agreement for the settlement of the employment dispute, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees authorizes the settlement of the employment dispute for the amount mutually agreed upon by the parties.
**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.65    APPROVING THE SETTLEMENT OF A LAWSUIT

WHEREAS, an individual commenced a civil action against Suffolk County Community College alleging several claims, and

WHEREAS, the College denies the claims alleged in the civil action in their entirety, and
WHEREAS, the parties, wishing to avoid the burden, uncertainty, delay, expense and distraction of litigation, have reached an agreement for the settlement of the individual’s claims against the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the individual’s lawsuit against the College be settled in its entirety for the amount mutually agreed upon by the parties to the action.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.66    REAPPOINTING  DIRECTORS TO THE BOARD OF THE SUFFOLK CENTER ON THE HOLOCAUST, DIVERSITY & HUMAN UNDERSTANDING, INC.

WHEREAS, the by-laws of The Suffolk Center on the Holocaust, Diversity & Human Understanding, Inc. provide for the Board of Trustees to appoint the members of its Board of Directors, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary to reappoint members whose terms are expiring, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the appointment of the following people to the Board of Directors of The Suffolk Center on the Holocaust, Diversity & Human Understanding, Inc. is hereby approved, for a term of three years, effective September 1, 2009:


Name

Henry Laufer


Sonia Palacio-Grottola


Dorothy Reed

M. Vicki Wacksman

** * * * * * * * * 

A motion to approve Resolution No. 2009.61 was seconded.  Trustee Walter Hazlitt abstained.  The motion passed with 9 votes.
RESOLUTION NO. 2009.61    APPROVING THE USE OF COLLEGE PROPERTY FOR PROPOSED IMPROVEMENTS TO THE AMMERMAN CAMPUS WATER DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM

WHEREAS, the College entered into a contract with the Suffolk County Water Authority (SCWA) to operate and maintain the water distribution systems at the Ammerman Campus, and

WHEREAS, capital improvements will be made to the Ammerman water distribution systems by the SCWA to improve water pressure and upgrade sections of the system, and

WHEREAS, there exists a College capital project (CP#2129) to fund these improvements at the Ammerman Campus, and

WHEREAS, the proposed improvements require the use of College property for one new SCWA water main depicted in Attachment III, and

WHEREAS, the SCWA has proposed one additional water main for future needs, and

WHEREAS, the proposed two new SCWA water mains require two separate easements as depicted in Attachment III, and

WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 6306(4) of the New York State Education Law, the County of Suffolk, as the College’s local sponsor, holds title to real property in trust for the uses and purposes of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees approves the granting of the two easements depicted in Attachment III to the SCWA for the proposed improvements to the water distribution system at the Ammerman Campus and future needs, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the College property depicted in Attachment III will be restored as a part of these improvements.

** * * * * * * * *
Associate Dean of Finance John Bullard presented the Finance Report as of July 31, 2009.  He stated that there is a $1.7 million surplus carryover. Revenues are up by $1 million with expenditures at $2.1 million under budget.  Finances are on track.  A detailed report of finances for 2008-2009 will be provided in the Annual Report at the end of the year.
** * * * * * * * * 

Chairman Mattace reported to the Trustees that the Presidential Search Committee is making progress and moving forward.  They will meet again in September.  He commended all the members on the committee for their participation.
He asked the Trustees to review the proposed 2010 Board of Trustees meetings.

Chairman Mattace reflected on his 43 years at SCCC.  He spoke first about his experience as a student, getting married and having children, as a Director on the Foundation Board and now serving as Chairman of the Board of Trustees.  He expressed his gratitude and fondness for all of the College community and committed to work hard for the College and its vision and mission.
** * * * * * * * * 

Chairman Mattace recognized members of the College Student Government Association.  Ms. Gina Pena addressed the Board and spoke about the SGA budget.  Ms. Pena voiced concerns from students at the Ammerman and Grant campuses regarding the budget.  The students felt certain steps were not taken and two items were added after the advisory committee voted on this budget.  The students felt that they should have been advised and should have a say where the monies are allocated to as well as the amount of allocation to each line item since the monies are student fees.  It was asked that Associate Vice President for Student Affairs, Marvin Bright’s budget be tabled until each campus association advisory committee has the opportunity to review the budget line and understand its purpose.  
Trustee Thomas Germano asked if there is a specific process in place.  He opined that if the SGA’s concerns are valid, they should be looked into.

Interim President Gatta stated that the Board had discussed the inclusion of student emergency loan funds into the student association budget about 6 or 8 months ago.  At that time, the student trustee was in attendance.  Citing the economy, there was a need for more emergency student loans.  
Associate Vice President Bright said that to address the process, under former President Pippins, there was a forum with student leaders to discuss a proposal on an emergency student loan program.  This information was then given to the college-wide association board which voted to include the language about the student emergency loan program and to also expand the student employee program in place for the fiscal year.  It was then voted upon by the Board.  
Trustee Avette Ware stated that the student trustee meets with the Board members of the Student Government Association.  Chairman Mattace said it would behoove students to be in attendance at the Board of Trustees meetings and he welcomes their input. 
Trustee Saul Fenchel thanked the SGA for expressing their concerns today and asked if there was an unrestricted contingency aspect in the budget.  Interim President Gatta said yes and gave an example of when, in a particular year, an athletic team wins an award and may incur more expenses due to travelling or award related expenses, flexibility is built into the budget to address this type of situation.  Interim President Gatta also stated that the Associate Vice President attempts to work closely with the SGA groups each semester to best meet the needs of all students.  
Student Trustee Chigozie Onyinanya asked about the emergency student loan account and what if student fees are not adequate.  Interim President Gatta responded that any plan adopted would not affect any campus budget.  
** * * * * * * * * 

Interim President Gatta invited the Board members to the upcoming visit from the SUNY Chancellor, Dr. Nancy Zimpher, on Wednesday, September 2, 2009.  There will be a breakfast at the Culinary Arts Center at 8:30 a.m. followed by a ceremony at the Ammerman Campus where the Chancellor will give out this year’s Chancellor’s Awards.  The Chancellor will then attend the ribbon cutting for the Workforce Development and Technology Center at 12 noon at the Michael J. Grant Campus.  The Chancellor is visiting SCCC as part of her 64 campus tour during her first 100 days.  
** * * * * * * * * 

Trustee and Secretary George Kane remarked about the recent news of Nassau Community College and their indecision and ongoing issues in choosing a new president.  He praised SCCC Board members and stated that the Board’s actions and leadership have made him proud to serve for the past 8 years.  
Student Trustee Onyinanya thanked his fellow student representatives present today and hoped that, in the future, the College will be better able to consider all student concerns.  

Trustee Belinda Alvarez-Groneman thanked the College’s faculty and staff for handling  the many inquiries and concerns from students that she receives and passes along to them to solve. She stated that everyone at the College always has a very helpful attitude.  Vice Chairman Walter Hazlitt added that cooperation with College staff is always 110 percent.

Chairman Mattace announced that he resigned as a Director on the Foundation Board and that Trustee Belinda Alvarez-Groneman has been asked to serve.  
** * * * * * * * * 

Interim President Gatta reminded the Trustees about All College Day on Tuesday, September 15, 2009 beginning at 8:30 a.m. with breakfast being served at the Michael J. Grant Campus.  He stated that he previewed the College’s 50th Anniversary video that will be shown at All College Day and that it was very uplifting.  There will be a keynote speaker, Glen Cummings, from the Federal Department of Education.  
Interim President Gatta told the Trustees that the Middle States monitoring visit has been postponed.  He next reported that the College enrollment is still strong with FTEs up by approximately 15 percent and it is still a week until the beginning of day classes on August 31st and two and a half weeks until evening classes begin.  Enrollment is being closely monitored and managed.  He expressed gratitude for the cooperation and assistance of the Faculty Association in expanding class sections by two seats.  This allowed the College to accommodate more students.  
Trustee Kane asked how many more students will there be over last year.  Interim President Gatta said approximately 2,200 more.  FTEs are up by 14.82% given that last year on August 1, 2008 there were 15,831 students compared to this year on August 19, 2009 there are 17,373.  The headcount is at 25,208.  Class size has been increased from 19 to 22 students.  Also, there is a 16% increase in Hispanic students and a 14% increase in Asian students.  
** * * * * * * * * 

Chairman Mattace recognized Ellen Schuler-Mauk, President of the SCCC Faculty Association.  Ms. Schuler-Mauk stated that students remain the priority in these economic times.  She spoke about increasing class size yet maintaining the academic integrity in the classroom.  She spoke about the faculty and flexibility.  While Ms. Schuler-Mauk has been here over 40 years, the College is venturing into unchartered territory with these levels of enrollment.  Other issues to be considered are parking and the increase in transfer students, new and continuing students.  All these issues are due to the current economic trends and everyone will need to keep moving forward and need to adjust to the changes, but work through them in a careful way to maintain integrity.  
Interim President Gatta stated that the administration is working with the College Office of Institutional Effectiveness to see how to deal with the surge in enrollment.  The cost of contingency budgets, with regard to full time faculty and part time faculty and a ratio of 70 to 30 is to be considered in next year’s budget.  He stated that he will continue to work with the County and State sponsors to communicate the College’s plan to them and continue a working dialogue throughout the year.  
** * * * * * * * * 

Interim President Gatta updated the Board on the College’s Banner System.  He stated that they are in the final weeks of working on the new finance system and it is going well. Finance will be live by September 1, 2009.  He thanked the Offices of Institutional Technology and Human Resources and Payroll and Business for working through this herculean task and for all the hours they put in. 
Interim President Gatta spoke about the Memorandum of Agreement with Suffolk County.  There have been quarterly meetings scheduled to report the status of the College Banner System, Budget and other strategies.  There has been good rapport with the County Legislature and the County Executive’s office.  

Regarding the Eastern Campus – Learning Resource Center, Interim President Gatta reported that the Feasibility Analysis has been completed.  The Consultant’s conclusion is that a PLA is feasible and justified.  Potential labor savings are estimated to be approximately $450,000.  The Consultant has been advised to negotiate the Project Labor Agreement with the LI Building Trades Council.  The new Science Building at the Ammerman Campus has an RFQ for design consultants underway and it is anticipated that selecting finalists will be within 30 days.
Interim President Gatta presented newly hired Associate Vice President for Employee Resources, Doriane Gloria, to the Board.  She has extensive experience in HR, labor relations and employee resources.  Next, he told the Board that a new Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs, Nancy Stier, will begin work later in the month.  She served for 14 years at the New School and in the CUNY budget office.  Lastly, Dr. James Sherwood has been named the new Executive Dean for the Ammerman Campus.  Dr. Sherwood has more than 30 years of faculty and administrative experience at five colleges and universities.  

Chairman Mattace reminded the Board that if they wish to attend the NYCCT national conference, they should register.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:05 a.m. 

** * * * * * * * * 

The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held Thursday, September 17, 2009 at 9 a.m. at the Michael J. Grant Campus.







Respectfully submitted,







George Kane







Secretary
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